Approved            

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES
March 25, 2015 

Town Offices


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, March 25, 2015 at 4:30 p.m. at the Town Offices. Selectmen in attendance were Karen Ober, Dave Nickerson and Johnny Van Tassel. TA Veloski was also present.              










PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.

1.0 Chair Nickerson Re: Thank-you and BOS Chair appointment – Chair Nickerson thanked Captain, Ben Burlingame & Firefighter, Jeremy Bonan for their quick response time on Saturday morning, it was unbelievable. Chair Nickerson thanked Police Chief Hankard for being there before the rescue squad and Captain, Scott Taylor for going above & beyond with very helpful advice. The way the whole thing was handled was excellent. Chair Nickerson explained he agreed with the BOS's decisions that were made last week but was okay with Karen Ober remaining the Board's Chair because everything has been functioning well and asked Karen & Johnny if they wanted to change their minds. Selectman Van Tassel replied no, the Selectman who is in their final third year is usually the Chair. Selectman Ober noted it has been tradition and it is always good not have the same person each year.    





    










2.0 Welfare Update – Melanie Van Tassel – OPW Van Tassel reported she recently met with the Finance Officer and her budget is right on course with fuel assistance with the help of some outside funding.  OPW Van Tassel noted everything has been running smoothly at the Fire Fruits Food Pantry, Mr. Presby meets with clients usually the same day and has heard no complaints. Fuel assistance will end on March 30th. 







 





3.0 Josh Gammon Re: Shaw Hill Road modification on River Road for building permit - Selectman Van Tassel stated the access is through the Town Park’s gate then about 30 yards in. Mr. Gammon replied he hoping to obtain a building permit and has spoken with the Fire Chief & DPW Director but there are no specifications on how to upgrade the road. Selectman Ober stated the Town Administrator usually will bring liability waiver paperwork to the Board. Chair Nickerson felt this may need to go to the Planning Board. Mr. Gammon replied this is not part of a subdivision and he was told the Selectmen need to give him permission to upgrade the road but doesn’t want to make the road 18 feet wide. Mr. Gammon noted he discussed an easement with one of the abutters but they do not want to move forward. Chief Dexter stated the PB adopted Road Standards under the Subdivision Regulations and there are provisions for “access roads” but it doesn’t have to be paved. Chief Dexter noted these issues need to be resolved moving forward, so roads don’t end up like Leighton Estates or Hueber Drive where his fire trucks get stuck. Those in attendance reviewed the Tax Map of the area and discussed the abutter’s access, which is not on the road being discussed. Chief Dexter stated the road will need to be re-named River Road and most Towns have policies for building on Class VI Roads. Chair Nickerson suggested that Town Counsel be asked for recommendations and Mr. Gammon be placed on the agenda for next week. Selectman Ober noted the Board will still need to grant Mr. Gammon access.         







 
4.0 Old Business 
4.1 Overtime Policy – Tabled for review.
       


  

  4.2 MS-232 – The BOS signed the MS-232


 
   

  4.3
Forensic Audit – TA Veloski reported that he has been in contact with Jennifer Dorr and she provided an estimate for a forensic audit (one account) in the amount of $1,500 to $2,000 dollars. Katy Wells noted the Board already vote to proceed with a town-wide audit and it has been done in the past, plus the Town switched accounting software so it would be good to do it. Selectman Ober replied the Board would still need a price. TA Veloski noted the Town already conducted an audit in the amount of $6K. The BOS asked TA Veloski to check on an amount for a town-wide audit.  


  4.4 NH Preservation Alliance – Steve Ober stated he is still looking into the Town's membership and will get back to TA Veloski. 





  4.5 Lower Bay Road – Contract – TA Veloski stated he received a contract from the State in the amount of $1.2 million dollars but the Town has only approved $150K for engineering and the State has increased the original amount of $1 million. Chair Nickerson expressed concern with State funding and suggested keeping an eye on it. Selectman Ober asked why the Town didn't know about the Governor & Council approval in the contract. TA Veloski replied he was in unsure but it is in the contract.    4.6 Town Clock – TA Veloski stated he is trying to get an estimate of the value of the clock for insurance purposes. 














5.0  New Business









  5.1
Article Re: Snowmobile accident – Chair Nickerson stated he has received a lot of calls from people and they were concerned with the comments made about mutual aid. Chair Nickerson explained the people he had talked want the Fire Department to know, they support them but not the two full-time firefighter/EMT positions. Chair Nickerson stated they did support the capital reserve fund for the new ambulance, per-diem firefighters/EMTs, training, the concrete pad and when it comes to tax time it's their (voters) decision where the money was spent, which they felt they couldn't afford this year. Chief Dexter replied all he said was that mutual aid only works with the support of the community.  







  

  5.2
Library Trustees Re: Alternate appointment recommendations & Library Repairs – The Board will address the Alternate appointments next week. The door at the Library needs $750 dollars in repairs before it falls apart. TA Veloski referred to the Warrant Article #35 that was established in 1978 & Warrant Article #29 that was established in 1980 and read both. TA Veloski stated funds from the Town building improvements capital reserve fund should be able to be utilized for the repairs at the Library. Selectman Ober suggested checking with the Library Trustees. 

  5.3 Letter from Ron Hillbrunner Re: DPW – The Board reviewed a letter stating Maple Circle Road is the best it has been in years.. Kudos!!         


  5.4 Selectman as Liaison to Departments – Chair Nickerson stated Selectmen's liaisons was started in 2004/2005 when there were problems in a department but the Board is only required to have one on the Historic District Commission, the Planning Board and the Budget Committee, which may be a good thing or a bad thing. Selectman Van Tassel replied the liaison is not there to run the department but some things may be unexpected or an emergency and it gives the BOS the knowledge of expenses.   
                 
  5.4 Old Home Day – The funds were held by the Grange in a 501C(3) account but now the Grange wants to Trustees to hold the funds. TA Veloski to discuss with the Trustees. 5.5 Digging & Trenching Permit – TA Veloski to verify the Board approved the form.
    






   

  
                
6.0 Review & Approve Minutes 





                          6.1 3/18/15 draft minutes - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of March 18, 2015. Selectman Ober motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of March 18, 2015 with corrections. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.

  
  





  









 
7.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed & signed the payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection. 












8.0 Public Comment 
- Katy Wells expressed concern with the way the DPW spread gravel on her road because she has never seen it done like that and asked if there was going to be a response to her e-mail. Director Bordeau replied he has spoken with Katy on the phone and will be using the york rake on that road soon. Chair Nickerson stated it makes sense to put the gravel down while the road still has a frost in it. Selectman Van Tassel suggested the DPW fix the transition areas.     












9.0 Accept donations under RSA 31:95 – None at this time. 






10.0 Non-Public Session under RSA 91-A:3 II (c) – Selectman Ober made a motion to go into non-public session at 7:15 p.m. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion. Roll call vote, Ober – aye, Van Tassel – aye and Nickerson –aye. TA Veloski, Chief Hankard & AS Rollins were also present. The Board reconvened the public session at 7:34 p.m. Chair Nickerson announced that the Board voted to accept Chief Hankard's recommendation to hire a police officer at an hourly rate of $19.84 an hour & make a payment of $8,466 dollars and the Board voted to seal the minutes.       

 












11.0 Correspondence – Chief Hankard provided the Board with a Personnel Action Forms for Andrew Phillips & Matthew Terry, to move each of them up one step effective 4/26/15. Chief Hankard was asked to have his wife fill out a “ride-along” waiver from for the Charity run for Steve Arkell. 



 





    









12.0 Selectmen's Reports – Selectman Ober discussed interviewing, hiring & orientation and noted she would be bringing her ideas to the next Department Head meeting.   














13.0 ADJOURNMENT – Selectman Van Tassel made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 7:57 p.m. Chair Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.








  




14.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectmen’s next meeting will be held on Wednesday, April 1, 2015 @ 5:00 p.m. at the Town Office.       













Respectfully submitted,

April Rollins, Administrative Specialist

3/25/2015

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


